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DO YOU KNOW THESE PEOPLE?
by Szczepan T. Morawski, P.Eng.

Do you know these people?

Who came here, being chased

From their homes by doctrinal beasts.

They begun from nothing, it was a life's test,
Working hard among us and growing fast like Yeast.

Do you know these people?

Who went alone for many decades,

Through twilights zone of rejection,

By both motherlands’ common policy shades.
They stood firm and tall, having no protection.

Do you know these people

Who measured this land, crossing rivers?

Who dreamed and built planes to cut the sky,

With Beavers and Avro Arrow while your skin shivers.

To challenge our destiny, they were not afraid, only little shy.

Do you know these people

Who used their hands to get things done?

Shared their skills and luck in the workplace,

Those who built the knowledge, where there was none.

To challenge the open Sea, vast Land and mysterious Space.

Do you know these people

Who ploughed this land to get their food?

Turned their dreams into success with reality,

Built bridges, machines and solid future for good,

Using their hands and minds to gain respect and stability.

Do you wonder how one can,

Seeing the successes of these men,

Hold back tears of pride and emotion?

They left their milestone marks, now and then,

On the land from South to North and Ocean to Ocean.

If you wonder how you can

Share their joy, pride and emotion?

You may celebrate their success, now and then,

With noble thoughts about these people and their devotion,
These remarkable Poles, engineers, scientists women and men.

We can praise these people,

And show them our respect and admiration,

For building a strong and united Canada of today,
Thanking them, for their contribution and consideration,
And being part of this simple festivity every spring, in May.

Ottawa, 21 May 1991

This poem is dedicated to all Canadian members (deceased or alive) of the Association of Polish Engineers in
Canada, who made contributions to Canadian life in the area of the social, scientific educational, architectural,
industrial and engineering achievements here or abroad. Some of their achievements were shown at the Fiftieth
Anniversary Exhibition held at the Ottawa National Library from May 8 to 22, 1 991,

HONORARY COMMITTEE

Hon. Stanley Haidasz, M.D. , Senator.
Jesse Flis, Member of Parliament.
g{ Hariailt(zlr‘l Sooutham, Honorary Member of A.P.E.C.

anislaw T. Orlowski, F.R.A.I.C., F.R.I.B.A., Chairman, Worl i i
Dr Geraldine A. Kennedy-Wallace, Chairman, Science Councilct)fl’) glgrrll;?lg ouneil
Dr Pierre Perron, President, National Research Council. '
John R. McDougall P.Eng., President, Canadian Council of Professional Engineers
Nelson Fergusson P.Eng., President, Engineering Institute of Canada. '
A:J W Bate P.Eng., President, Association of Professional Engineers of Ontario
Silvio E. Gallizzi ing., Président, L’Ordre des ingénieurs du Québec. '

50 ANNIVERSARY ORGANIZING COMMITTEE

Wojciech Remisz Jaroslaw

Grazyna Taraché Wi
: ieslaw Kuran -
- Secretary - Chairperson, Szymanowski - Finances
Ottawa Branch Finances

i“--

Szczepah
Morawski -
Workshop_s and Marie Zielinska
Symposium Chairperson
Moderator

Bronislaw Wanda

. Stani

Szpakowski - Samolewicz - Grabowska - Zaboré?/:/e;vlzi -

Postal Stamp Social Reception Exhibit
Programme

Jan Zielinski -
Finances

Dr Andrzej
Garlicki -
Honorary

Committee and
Protocol

Dr Teodor
Blachut -
Symposium



PROGRAMME

Saturday, May 18, 1991

13:00 - 14:30  Registration and viewing of the exhibition.

14:30 - 15:00 Opening Ceremony: ‘
Greetings by Marie Zielinska, Chairperson,
Organizing Committee.

15:00 - 15:20

15:00 - 15:20

15:20 - 16:00

16:00 - 16:00

16:30 - 17:15

Word of welcome by Dr Marianne Scott, National Librarian.
Introductory remarks by Barbara Tymowski, P.Eng.,
President, Association of Polish Engineers in Canada.

Opening of the Symposium, Moderator Szczepan Morawski.
Musical Interlude by the I.Paderewski Choir.

“ASSOCIATION OF POLISH ENGINEERS IN CANADA
50 YEARS AGO AND TODAY”
by Stanislaw T. Orlowski FR.A.LC.,, FRLBA,
Chairman of the World Polonia Council.

“EAST-WEST RELATIONS FROM THE PERSPECTIVE OF A POLISH SCIENTIST”
by Prof. Dr Roman Ciesielski,

Senator and Member of the Executive Board of the Polish Academy of Sciences.

Refreshments.

“SCIENCE - ENGINEERING - DESIGN”
by Prof. Dr James M. Ham,
Past President of the University of Toronto,
President of the Canadian Academy of Engineering.

17:15 Closing Remarks and Thanking the Speakers,
by Dr Teodor J. Blachut, FR.S.C.,, FPAN.

19:30 - 22:30 Reception at the Skyline Hotel.

Sunday, May 19

8:45-9:30 Mass at the St. Hyacinth Church in the intention
of all past and present APEC members.

10:00- 12:15 Tour of Ottawa.

12:15- 13:15  Visit to the Tulip Festival.

13:30 - 15:00 Lunch at the Polish Combatants House.

15:00 - 17:00 Tour of the Parliament Buildings.

17:45 - 19:15 Boat Cruise on the Ottawa River.

REPORT OF THE ORGANIZING COMMITTEE
by Marie F. Zielinska

Preparation for the Golden Anniversary of the Association of
Polish Engineers in Canada (APEC) began in May 1989.

The National Council of the Association decided that the Fiftieth Anniversary celebrations should be held in
Ottawa, the birthplace of the Association. Marie Zielinska submitted a resolution at the Ottawa Branch’s
annual meeting that the Anniversary Committee be established and suggested the following colleagues as
Committee members: Dr Teodor Blachut, Dr Andrzej Garlicki, Barbara Grabowska, Antoni Swiderski, Bronis-
law Szpakowski and Wanda Samolewicz (as representative of the Ladies Auxiliary). The resolution was adopted
unanimously with the proviso that Marie Zielinska joins the Committee. Also, the chairperson of the Ottawa
Branch was elected as an Ex-Officio member of the Committee.

The first meeting of the Committee took place on June 26, 1989. At the second meeting, Marie Zielinska
was elected chairperson and a general plan of festivities was formulated. In early fall, the nomination of Marie
Zielinska as chairperson and the program outline were approved by the National Council.

The original Committee was enlarged so there would be one member responsible for each of the planned
activities, as well as a secretary and a financial subcommittee composed of three persons.

In addition to the core group, various colleagues undertook special tasks whenever needed, providing most
valuable assistance for the Committee. It is impossible to mention everyone but I would like to single out a few
of them: Lech Zielinski and Eleonora Lewicki who took care of the publicity; Jan Zielinski who besides his
financial duties, also looked after the poster and APEC pins; Dr Stefan Grochowalski, who acted as a liaison
officer to the Royal Society of Canada and helped to implement the program for Prof. R. Ciesielski, the Senator
from Poland; Dr Anna Dukszto who organized refreshments during the Symposium; Michal Kepka who acted
as official photographer and assisted with the exhibit and Janina Szpakowska who organized the Sunday lunch.

The Committee held eighteen meetings over the two-year period, working closely with the Headquarters
and Branches the whole time,

The biggest problem was to secure sufficient financial resources to implement as much of the suggested
program as possible. Thanks to the energy and resourcefulness of the financial subcommittee this goal was
achieved. We received a grant from the Department of Multiculturalism and Citizenship and another from the
City of Ottawa. Each Branch and the National Executive also offered financial assistance. In addition, members
of the Ottawa Branch made personal donations and a number of engineering firms contributed to the fund. A
complete list of donors is given separately. Once again sincere thanks to all who helped make the Golden Jubilee
of the APEC a success.

In July 1990 the Committee experienced a great loss. After a long illness, A. Swiderski died. He was one of
our most energetic and enthusiastic members, who was preparing a history of the Association for the
anniversary. Although a basic draft was completed, further refinements were necessary. Unfortunately, it was
impossible to have the manuscript completed in time for the festivities. To pay tribute to our departed member,
a history of the Ottawa Branch was prepared by W. Remisz, chairman of the Ottawa Branch, based on the
manuscript of Antoni Swiderski. A handsomely published volume was officially launched during the celebra-
tions.

B. Szpakowski put a lot of work in preparing a submission for the publication of a commemorative stamp.
It was a great disappointment when Canada Post rejected our proposal.

Despite difficulties, the Committee succeeded in preparing a rich and varied program, including workshops
which involved all Branches of the Association.

This general report of the history and activities of the Organizing Committee is followed by brief reports
from the individual sub-committees and by reports of the various programme activities.

I would like once more to express my sincere thanks to all who helped make the Golden Jubilee of the APEC
a success.
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WORKSHOPS

by Jaroslaw Szymanowski

t the time of application for government financial assistance to help us celebrate the Fiftieth I'Xnniversary
Aof the Association, we undertook to re-examine our organization in a thorough and comprehensive manner.

It was agreed to organize three workshops in Ottawa during the Anniversary celebl"ations in M:?Iy. Tht:,,
themes selected for these workshops were: “The Future of Our Organization,” “Membership and Recruitment

and “Training and Education.”

A large number of individual topics were to be tabled for discussion. The topics concerned such issu(?s as
members aims and aspirations, review of bylaws, relationship with other Polish-Canadian organizations,
contacts with Canadian engineeringbodies, accreditation of Polish academic qualifications, membership drives,
expansion of professional and social programs and many others.

We were very fortunate that activities described above happened to be nearly concurrent with apot'her
initiative, which originated within the Association, and was aimed at the far reaching reform of the Association.
The proponents of major changes found an eloquent spokesman in Stan Zaborowski, who prepared several
papers on the need for reform and had canvassed the members at large on this subject.

It was felt that the association was somewhat stagnant and in need of fresh blood. There was an apparent
requirement for a restructured organization encompassing all professional and business people of Polish
descent. Such an organization would be much larger in membership and broader in scope and would exert
significant political influence. A permanent office and club facility would be an achievable objective under such

conditions.

In the early spring of this year a decision was made to hold workshops in Toronto, Montreal and Ottawa
i.e. by each Branch separately and before the Anniversary celebrations in order to involve as many members
in the discussions as possible. All the three workshops were held during the month of April, 1991. Based on
these discussions, a number of observations can be made as follows:

1 The majority of members are basically for status quo. A qualified reform, if put to a vote, would carry
the day. But it must be done carefully without affecting the name of the Association and its basic current

raison d’étre.
2 Co-opting other professions would be a contentious issue.

3  Good housekeeping recommendations would get majority support. These would be: better liaison with
Canadian provincial engineering associations, intensification of public relations activities, increased
help to Poland (specifically to Polish industry and educational institutions,) and setting up of computer
science courses (the most popular membership benefit in Montreal.)

So where do we stand now? The Fiftieth Anniversary Organizing Committee will forward minutes of all
three workshops to the Association’s National Executive in Toronto. The latter body will, no doubt, evolve a
reform program based partly on what transpired at the workshops and partly on their own recommendations
for the future growth and prosperity of our organization. This is where leadership ability and competence comes

n.

We should take this opportunity to again thank the Department of Multiculturalism and Citizenship for
their invaluable financial assistance which enabled us, among other things, to have a close look at ourselves

and to chart our future.

EXHIBITION:
“THESE MAGNIFICENT POLES AND THEIR FLYING MACHINES”.

by Stanislaw Zaborowski

major element of the 1991 celebrations of the Fiftieth Anniver-

sary of the Association of Polish Engineers in Canada has been
the exhibition between the 8 and 21 of May at the National Library
of Canada, 395 Wellington Street, Ottawa.

The exhibition intended to show the contribution made by en-
gineers and, among them, by the members of the Association of Polish
Engineers in Canada, to the Canadian civilization, culture and
general development.

Since the beginning of the Association goes back to the war years
and the post-war period, and because of the impact that Polish
engineers have had on the Canadian war effort, particulary in the :
aviation and the aircraft industry, the exhibition emphasized this setting up the exnibits
area and was entitled “These Magnificent Poles and their Flying
Machines.” From the mass production and refinements of the war
planes such as the famous Mosquito, through the design of the Chipmunk and the Beaver (the latter, conceived
and designed by Polish engineers at DeHavilland, being the most commercially successful aviation product in
the history of the Canadian aircraft industry), to the development of the world’s most advanced supersonic
interceptor of the late fifties known as the Avro Arrow, Polish engineers participated in, innovated and often
lead in the design, manufacturing, research and teaching.

Such names as W. Jakimiuk, Chief Engineer at De-
Havilland and the designer of the Chipmunk and Beaver, W.
Czerwinski, the “hero of the CF-100" and a pioneer of gliding
in Canada, J. Zurakowski, the legendary test pilot of the Avro
Arrow, J. Norton-Spychalski, the founder of Computing
Devices, and many others have been permanently engraved
in the history of Canadian aviation.

The exhibition paid tribute to their heritage and
reminded us of these men, little known outside of the circles
of specialists, who helped to push Canada to the pinnacle of
world aviation. The exhibition also devoted some space to the
more recent but often equally spectacular achievements of
Polish scientists and engineers in other fields such as
photogrammetry, advanced civil engineering, electronics,
ete..

The Arrow and the Beaver
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SYMPOSIUM
by Marie F. Zielinska

he organization of the Symposium, which constituted the core of the Fiftieth &
Anniversary celebrations, was in the hands of Dr Teodor Blachut. Through his |
personal contacts he brought together very prominent speakers to fill the programme |
of the symposium.

As a guest speaker from Poland, we had Prof. Dr Roman Ciesielski from the Polish #
Academy of Sciences and elected member of the Polish Senate. He came to Canada on
the invitation of the Royal Society of Canada. In matters connected with the presence
of Prof, Dr Roman Ciesielski at the Symposium, Dr Blachut was assisted by Dr Stefan
Grochowalski. Hopefully, this will be the beginning of regular exchanges between the
two Academies.

The sessions were moderated by Szczepan Morawski, and a musical interlude was

provided by the Ignacy Paderewski choir. Marie Zielinska opens the

Symposium
The symposium was opened to the public and well over 300 people participated.

At the end of the opening ceremony the APEC President, Barbara Tymowski, presented Jesse Flis, M.P.,
with an honorary membership in the Association.

RECEPTION
by Marie F. Zielinska

he Saturday programme ended with a reception at the Skyline Hotel where the guests were greeted ]qy
TBarbara Tymowski, APEC President, Wojciech Remisz, President of the Ottawa Branch and Marie

Zielinska, Chairperson of the Organizing Committee.

Six tables were reserved for the official guests and their escorts. Otherwise, people chose their seats as they
pleased. The dinner was an excellent buffet of hot and cold dishes. Background piano music during dinner was

provided by Mr Robert Palmai.

After dinner Dr Andrzej Pawlowicz introduced the
official guests. The APEC President presented the
Honorary memberships to Senator Stanley Haidasz
and posthumously to Antoni Swiderski for his many
years of service to the Association. A special certificate
and a bouquet of flowers was presented to the oldest
member of the Association, 92-year old, Mr Piotr Jas-
kiewicz who has been an APEC member for 50 years.

Separate recognition was given to members of 45
years or more, members of each Branch and members
of the Organizing Committee.

All deceased members of APEC were honoured by
a minute of silence. Roman Jagla presented the As-
sociation with a diploma on behalf of Jesse Flis, M.P.,
who could not attend the reception in person. Senator
Stanley Haidasz delivered the banquet address.

The reception was organized by Barbara
Grabowski, but since she could not attend that eve-
ning, Mr Wieslaw Kuran looked after the arrange-
ments during the event.

Reglstration desk. From left: Maria Remisz, Eleonora Lewicki and
Jan Zielinski

SOCIAL PROGRAMME ON SUNDAY, MAY 19, 1991

by Wanda Samolewicz

Since its foundation, the Ladies Auxiliary has always taken an active part
in the programmes of the Ottawa Branch of the APEC. Thus, with great
enthusiasm, the Ladies Auxiliary accepted the invitation of the Fiftieth An-
niversary Organizing Committee to prepare a social programme, especially for
out-of-town guests.

While the rapidly increasing number of participants came as a pleasant
surprise, it did force many last minute changes to be made to plans that had
been finalized in early March. With a mix of supreme effort and lots of luck,
we modified our plans and were then able to accommodate everyone interested
in visiting Ottawa. A perfect, sunny spring day with tulips and lilacs in full
bloom, added special charm to the programme. The day’s activities started at
8:30 with a mass at the St.Hyacinth’s Polish Church for all members of the
APEC and finished at 19:30 with a boat cruise on the Ottawa River.

After mass, participants were given a bus tour of the most interesting and
scenic parts of Ottawa, including embassy row, beautiful parks and the new
Museum of Civilization.

. . The two oldest APEC members, Piotr
The tour ended at the Polish Combatants House where lunch was await- Jaskiewiczand Stanislaw Petrusewicz

ing the hungry tourists. Our members, under the direction of Janina With Mrs Wanda Samolewicz
Szpakowska, prepared an excellent meal complete with homemade pastries
and cakes,

The second part of the excursion included a private tour of the beautiful, historical Parliament Buildings,
the seat of the Federal Government. Subsequently, on the dock below the Parliament Buildings, a special
excursion boat awaited the group, which took them for a cruise on the Ottawa River. The boat cruise provided
an opportunity to see the Parliament complex from another perspective, to see the Prime Minister’s residence,
the embassies of France and Great Britain and Rockeliffe Park (the most beautiful residential area of Ottawa).

The Sunday programme was attended by 115 participants. Thank you for coming! We sincerely hope that
our guests will have pleasant memories of their participation in the Anniversary festivities and their visit to
Ottawa.

PUBLICITY
by Marie F. Zielinska

everal people were responsible for publicity. Jan Zielinski undertook the preparation of a poster and a pin.

The poster was sent to all other Associations of Polish Engineers around the world, to selected technical
universities in Poland and Canada, and to all Branches of our Association for display at major engineering
firms.

The pins were divided between the Branches for sale to members. The English language publicity was
carried out by Lech Zielinski and Eleonora Lewicki. Two press releases were written: one of a general nature
in early 1991, the other focusing on the exhibition and symposium immediately before the events. The press
releases were sent to a total of 38 newspapers, magazines, radio and television stations, 13 in Ottawa, 19 in
Toronto, 5 in Montreal and 1 in Quebec city. Articles appeared in “The Financial Post,” “The Toronto Star,” the
APEO “Dimensions Magazine” and the APEO Ottawa Chapter “Newsletter.” Publicity material in Polish was
sent for publication in the Polish professional press.

Mr George Bonavia undertook the publicity in ethnic media. Press releases were sent to the ethnic press
radio and television stations. His contribution was greatly appreciated by the Committee. All working forms,
letters and invitations were prepared by Marie and Jan Zielinski in consultation with the Committee.
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SYMPOSIUM

WORDS OF WELCOME

by Dr Marianne Scott,
National Librarian

Your Excellency, Ladies and Gentlemen:

It is a great pleasure indeed to welcome you to the National Library for
the celebration of the Golden Anniversary of the Association of Polish En-
gineers in Canada.

INTRODUCTORY REMARKS

by Barbara Tymowski,
President, Association of Polish Engineers in Canada (APEC).

First of all, I would like express my thanks to the Organizing Committee
under the chairmanship of Mrs Marie Zielinska for preparing the two-day
festivities commemorating the Fiftieth Anniversary of the Association of
Polish Engineers in Canada. It took a lot of effort to organize the symposium,
as well as the excellent exhibition which you can view in the foyer, this
evening’s reception, and the sightseeing tour of Ottawa which is scheduled for
tomorrow.

Recently in going over the by-laws of the Association of Polish Engineers,
I discovered that the first meeting took place in Ottawa fifty years ago, on June

Several 19th-century Polish engineers left a lasting mark on Canadian
history. To mention but a few, Sir Casimir Gzowski, builder of many roads,
harbours and bridges, constructed the Canadian portion of the St. Lawrence
and Atlantic Railroad; he also built the Grand Trunk Railway Line from
Toronto to Sarnia and the international bridge between Fort Erie and Buf-

falo.

Another renowned figure was Edward Kierzkowski, who became the first
member of the House of Commons of Polish origin in 1867. However, by far
the greatest contribution of Polish engineers in Canada is connected with the
war effort, particularly in areas of air
defence and transportation.

Dr Marianne Scott

The fascination of Polish engineers
with space technology is so well expressed in the title of your exhibit: “These
Magnificent Poles and their Flying Machines.”

Présentement, les contributions des ingénieurs d’origine polonaise sont
trés évidentes et admirées dans tous les domaines du génie - architecture,
génie civil, électronique - sans oublier I'enseignement et la formation des

futurs spécialistes.
Bienvenue a notre belle capitale pendant son festival des tulipes.

I know that your Twenty-Fifth Anniversary was also celebrated in Ot-
tawa; it seems to be a tradition for your Association to gather in our beautiful
city in 25-year intervals. I welcome you and hope that everyone has an
interesting and a pleasurable weekend.

Finalement, n’oubliez pas de choisir Ottawa comme site du 75e anniver-
saire de votre Association!

Mr Steve Morawski, Moderator

10

Barbara Tymowski

15,

1941. It was attended by 29 members.
Today, halfa century later, over 200 APEC members representing all three

Branches have gathered in Ottawa again. The number of participants proves
that the Association is growing steadily.

The recently assigned membership number is 2036. Looking back, it is easy to see that the Association’s
activities are dictated to a large degree by outside factors. For example, at the beginning of the eighties, a
considerable number of Polish engineers emigrated to Canada, several of whom, together with their families,
were sponsored by APEC. To help them integrate speedily and successfully into Canadian life, the Association
organized a number of courses such as language and computer courses, and other specialized courses for

particular groups of engineers.

In recent years, the number of
immigrants dropped significantly,
but the Toronto Branch still or-
ganizes monthly information ses-
sions for newcomers and the
Montreal Branch continues to give
its much appreciated computer
courses. We also continue to help
people find jobs and establish
necessary professional contacts.
We participate in various
governmental task forces, surveys
and inquiries whenever ap-
propriate, and co-operate with
various Polish organizations. Aside
from these professional activities,
we also organize social activities
and lectures and publish a quarter-
ly bulletin called “NEW LINK.” In
1990, a Committee of Technical

Musical interlude by |. Paderewski cholr.

and Technological Co-operation with Poland was organized to offer courses in management techniques for
Polish engineers working in managerial positions.

After all these years of existence, it seemed worthwhile, on the occasion of the Fiftieth anniversary, to
review the character and activities of the Association by holding workshops in each of the Branches. During the
workshops, the previous achievements and activities of the Association were discussed as well as future options,
such as merging with other professional groups or creating a new organization of professionals of Polish origin.

Today we celebrate the Fiftieth Anniversary of APEC and whatever our future direction may be, let us keep
our organization intact for the next 50 years.
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